Contents lists available at ScienceDirect

# International Journal of Drug Policy

journal homepage: www.elsevier.com/locate/drugpo



# Commentary

# Decriminalization or police mission creep? Critical appraisal of law enforcement involvement in British Columbia, Canada's decriminalization framework

Liam Michaud<sup>a</sup>, Jenn McDermid<sup>b</sup>, Aaron Bailey<sup>c</sup>, Tyson Singh Kelsall<sup>d,\*</sup>

<sup>a</sup> Graduate Program in Socio-Legal Studies, York University, Toronto, ON, Canada

<sup>b</sup> Interdisciplinary studies program, University of British Columbia, Vancouver, BC, Canada

<sup>c</sup> Eastside Illicit Drinkers Group for Education, Vancouver Area Network of Drug Users, Vancouver, BC, Canada

<sup>d</sup> Faculty of Health Sciences, Simon Fraser University, Burnaby, BC, Canada

## ARTICLE INFO

Keywords: Drug decriminalization Decriminalisation War on drugs Harm reduction Toxic drug Linkage to care

## ABSTRACT

The unregulated drug toxicity crisis in British Columbia (BC), Canada, has claimed over 14,000 lives since 2016. The crisis is shaped by prohibitionist policies that has led to the contamination of the unregulated drug supply, resulting in a surge of fatal and non-fatal overdose events. The criminalization of drug users exacerbates this situation, pushing individuals into carceral systems for the possession of and/or social practices related to drug use. This commentary examines the involvement of policing in the development, and throughout the first 15 months of its implementation, of BC's decriminalization framework. We highlight concerns regarding police discretion, the expansion of scope, and the interweaving of carceral logics into policies that purport to be public health-oriented.

#### Background

The unregulated drug supply toxicity crisis is an urgent public health emergency in British Columbia (BC), Canada. The contaminated supply has killed more than 14,000 people in BC since 2016, and is the leading cause of death among people aged 10-59 (Auditor General of BC, 2024; BC Coroners Service, 2023). Dominant policy approaches to drugs and drug use, rooted in prohibition and criminalization, have been established as primary drivers of the crisis (Tyndall & Dodd, 2020, Canadian Association of People who Use Drugs, 2019). These policy approaches have shaped the contamination of the unregulated drug supply, by destabilizing it through law enforcement raids and seizures in the absence of a regulated option, despite continuous demand (Beletsky & Davis, 2017; Cano et al, 2024). This has collectively led to drugs of unknown potency and composition overtaking the market, as well as fueling fatal and non-fatal overdose (Payer et al., 2020; Xavier et al., 2024). The criminalization of drug users has likewise meant people who use drugs, more often those who are poor, Indigenous, or otherwise racialized, are forced into judicial and/or carceral systems for possessing a substance and/or for related social practices (Alberton & Gorey, 2021; Gordon, 2006). These intersecting forms of criminalization reinforce anti-drug user sentiment, including systems of social exclusion and

marginalization, which can increase experiences of violence and isolation (Singh Kelsall et al., 2023), and entrench some drug users in cycles of poverty (Tyndall & Dodd, 2020). Arrests and other police interactions stemming from drug user criminalization have been found to negatively impact safer use and harm reduction practices, as well as create barriers to accessing health, harm reduction and social services (Collins et al., 2019; Hayashi et al., 2023), all of which increase overdose risk.

In Canada, drug laws are determined at the federal level. Accordingly, local jurisdictions typically seek approval from the federal government to reform existing drug laws. In 2023, the federal government approved the province of BC's request for a section 56(1) exemption from the nationwide *Controlled Drug and Substances Act* (CDSA) (S.C., 1996, c. 19) for a three-year decriminalization pilot. Under this exemption, BC became the first jurisdiction to remove criminal charges for the personal possession of opioids, crack and powdered cocaine, methamphetamine, and MDMA in cases where the total amount held by an individual was a combined 2.5 g or less, coming into effect as of 31 January 2023 (Duong, 2023). The BC government has labeled this as a "decriminalization" framework, where people aged 18 and older are able to legally possess small amounts of these substances, while procurement, production, sharing, sales and/or retail of all illicit drugs remain a criminal offence. There are also a number of spatial exemptions

Available online 15 June 2024

0955-3959/© 2024 The Authors. Published by Elsevier B.V. This is an open access article under the CC BY license (http://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/4.0/).



<sup>\*</sup> Corresponding author.

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.drugpo.2024.104478

to the model, which are listed in Table 1. Although the BC government references overdose in their original application, their chosen framework does not address the supply of drugs (Chin, 2022), and therefore is not expected to substantially impact the unregulated drug toxicity crisis from the supply side, which is what is driving overdoses; however, in theory, decriminalization may reduce some associated health-related harms resulting from criminalization (Xavier et al., 2024).

Perspectives on the impacts of decriminalization have been mixed. Some have pointed to its implementation in BC as an important stepping stone that could be scaled up to prioritize health, safety, and human rights of people who use drugs (e.g., Duong, 2023). Others however, have noted critical limitations of the framework, suggesting that potential gains may be minimal, with some potentially harmful consequences for drug users (e.g., Ali et al., 2023; Chin, 2022; Fisher & Singh Kelsall, 2023; Fleury et al., 2023; McAdam et al., 2023; Steward cited in Gamage, 2024). The framework has been criticized for its arbitrarily low threshold quantity that does not reflect community consultation or available evidence on procurement and use patterns (Ali et al., 2023; McAdam et al., 2023). The framework has also been criticized for embedding policing within it, including in determining drug amounts during interactions, and conducting social service referrals through the distribution of resource cards (Fisher & Singh Kelsall, 2023); directing police to target people working in the unregulated drug market, including those trading, sharing, and selling drugs (Pivot Legal Societ, 2021a; Singh Kelsall & Michaud, 2023); and a potential distraction from meaningful action to address the toxic drug supply (Xavier et al., 2024).

This commentary critically appraises the role of policing organizations in development and implementation of the BC decriminalization framework until 25 April 2024, recognizing that this remains a shifting policy terrain. By charting the ways law enforcement asserted their presence in the construction of a purportedly health-oriented policy, we raise concerns about police discretion and the broadening of the formal scope of policing. Furthermore, this commentary aims to highlight the processes through which ostensibly progressive health and drug policy initiatives are subjected to carceral logics and political agendas that sustain, rather than restrict, the targeting and criminalization of drug users (Wahbi & Beletsky, 2022).

Examination of BC's decriminalization framework is urgent, as one third of the pilot's lifespan passed as of February 2024; and other jurisdictions in Canada and internationally are considering decriminalization policies (Toronto Public Health, 2022). Furthermore, outside of one data "snapshot" released by the BC government (BC Mental Health and Addictions, 2023), around which, concerns have been raised about the extent that impacts are obscured (Singh Kelsall & Michaud, 2024), analysis of the pilot has been limited (Shaw, 2023; Xavier et al., 2024). We particularly draw on three government *Freedom of Information* (FOI) requests to fill some of these gaps. Writing in this context, we ground our critique in a demand for a non-carceral framework of decriminalization that includes retreat from police oversight of drug use and possession, with measures towards scaling up to legal regulation of the drug supply.

# "Adaptive criminalization," mission creep, and carceral net widening

Mission creep is a concept used to examine criminal legal institutions, and refers to the adoption or appropriation of functions traditionally regarded as the responsibility or jurisdiction of other institutions, or an expansion of the vocation of a particular governance body that extends beyond its initial focus or mandate (Monaghan & Walby 2012). Law enforcement mission creep is often understood as extending the reach of criminal legal institutions into additional arenas of social life (e.g. the management of behavioral issues in schools). As the mission of policing institutions expands, their roles in the governance for a range of social issues becomes naturalized, and opportunities for criminalization (or the carceral "net") is widened, subjecting greater numbers of people to surveillance and/or punishment. The expansion of the practices of criminal legal professionals into other civil systems such as child protection or healthcare has been referred to as "adaptive criminalization" (Beckett & Murakawa, 2012). Net widening more generally refers to circumstances that arise in the context of an alternative or intermediate sanction that have the effect of subjecting a larger group of people to criminal legal governance, (Cohen, 1985; Gross, 2010). For instance, electronic monitoring, alternatives to pre-trial detention, and drug courts have all been subject to critique for their net widening effects (Bruinsma & Weisburd, 2014; Nadel et al., 2018; Roberts and Indermaur, 2006).

Net widening and mission creep often result in novel forms of interinstitutional coordination and collaboration (Michaud et al., 2023), as in the case of mental health joint responder teams that pair social service workers with police. The resulting forms of professional hybridity, often subordinate social or therapeutic objectives to criminal legal logics and objectives (Chiarello, 2023), in part due to the weight of socio-legal authority offered to law enforcement actors, which can generate forms of "penal medicine" (Seim & DiMario, 2023). The stakes of such arrangements, broadly speaking, include increased encounters with enforcement actors and exposure to corresponding harms including arrest and/or incarceration as well as additional barriers to accessing health and social services for criminalized groups due to fear of scrutiny, arrest, surveillance, or other negative encounters (Brayne, 2014; Michaud et al., 2023). We argue that all three of these overlapping, carceral functions are embedded in BC's decriminalization framework.

# Police power and involvement in "decriminalization"

Police were central to BC's decriminalization framework from the start. In the federal government "Letter of Requirements" to the province, there were multiple obligations to law enforcement organizations, including a mandate that "law enforcement will, at a minimum, provide people found in possession of small amounts of illegal substances...with information about how to access local health and social supports;" (Government of Canada, para. 7); that the BC government "must undertake ongoing engagement with...law enforcement" on implementation (para. 8); and that the BC Ministry of Mental Health and Addictions (MMHA) must "develop a range of training resources" for police and "continue to support law enforcement in addressing organized crime"

Canadian Coast Guard vessels and helicopters

Within 15 m of any play structure within a public outdoor playground

Within 15 m of a public outdoor skate park

Elementary and secondary school premises (Kindergarten to Grade 12) Premises of licensed child care

Airports

Within 15 m of a public outdoor spray pool or wading pool

Government of Canada (2023)

## (para. 9).

As mandated by the letter, police were involved in consultation, predominantly represented by the BC Association of Police Chiefs (BCAPC) (MMHA, 2023a, MMHA, 2023). Internal correspondence shows that the BCAPC recommended a total of 1 g of personal possession to be decriminalized, advocated against a cumulative 4.5 g threshold, and eventually agreed to support a 2.5 g threshold (MMHA, 2024, p. 154). A list of consequences the BCACP provided as reasons to not support a 4.5 g threshold are presented verbatim in Table 2 (MMHA, 2023). The 2.5 g threshold, notably, was not based on reputable policy analysis (McAdam et al., 2023), ignored extensive consultation conducted during a concurrent application by the City of Vancouver (City of Vancouver, 2021), and did not reflect province-wide use and procurement patterns (Ali et al., 2023). The mayor of Vancouver at the time of application, Kennedy Stewart, did support the 2.5 g threshold. Stewart (2023, p. 113) writes that "on many occasions," he explained to "drug user advocates that the success of the application depended on maintaining the support of the Vancouver Police Department (VPD), and that the VPD would withdraw its support...if carry thresholds increased." Policing agencies were likewise consulted heavily by the federal level during the 15-month deliberation process from February 2021 and May 2022, in which the 4.5 g threshold requested by the province was further lowered to 2.5 g (Canadian Press, 2024).

The insistence among police on maintaining a low threshold amount appears motivated by the desire to retain some use of possession charges (e.g., in above-threshold amounts) as a "tool" to the greatest extent possible for other enforcement purposes such as order maintenance policing (e.g. displacement and dispersal) and/or intelligence gathering (Greer et al., 2022). The decriminalization framework does not automatically result in charges for drugs found in above-threshold amounts, requiring police to employ their discretion when deciding whether or not to seek charges. Such a determination requires an understanding of tolerance and social context of the person in question, an assessment police are unqualified to conduct. It remains to be measured or examined whether police are applying alternative charges in similar situations, such as possession for the purposes of trafficking or trafficking, in order to sustain an approach to managing drug possession that results in drug users' ongoing exposure to criminalization (Singh Kelsall & Michaud, 2024).

Under decriminalization, police are empowered to refer people to health and social services using "resource cards," a form of mission creep through task shifting that further expands local law enforcement scope of practice and discretionary purview. Moreover, for these partnerships, \$12.4 million (CAD) of the MMHA budget was set aside for healthcare staff to supplement police work by acting as liaisons between healthcare and police forces, as well as develop training materials outside of formal provincial and municipal police budgets for the duration of the pilot (Singh Kelsall & Michaud, 2023). Furthermore, even after receiving the minimal training to determine what 2.5 g of various drugs can look like, it is unlikely an officer, without other experiential knowledge of drugs, would have a thorough understanding of the overall relative weights and characteristics of unregulated substances (Gamage, 2024; McAdam et al., 2023). Similar diversionary schemes to social services have accordingly been characterized as a form of net widening (Garland, 2012). These shifts are illustrative examples of deepening coordination and collaboration between criminal, legal and health institutions.

### Vancouver: public relations policing

The VPD provide a crucial example in how policing bodies adapt to position themselves as solutions to a range of real and perceived problems and general escalating social insecurity, a critical reputation management strategy in the context of an ongoing crisis of legitimacy to policing institutions (Singh Kelsall & Mannoe, 2022). The mission creep of policing into Vancouver's health and social service sphere is not a new phenomena. For example, the 2022 municipal election centred primarily around the conflation of mental health with social disorder (St. Denis, 2022). The winning party, "A Better City," largely campaigned on a promise to hire 100 nurses and 100 police in an attempt to bolster a pre-existing police-nurse partnership that attends to "non-emergency mental health calls," (Steacy, 2023) initiatives which have been the object of critique for causing harm to those in crisis, not least of which is the inability of policing to properly support people experiencing a mental health crisis, threats of criminalization, and potential for escalation and discriminatory practice by officers (Boyd & Kerr, 2016, Pivot Legal Society, 2021b).

Growth of police-healthcare partnerships are components of adaptive campaigns carried out by police departments across BC to neutralize negative opinions of police, allowing for police to assume roles in situations that could otherwise be organized around support and care (Godfrey, 2023a). While many have noted that healthcare systems themselves tend to be embedded with various forms of carceral logic (Brook & Stringer, 2005; Canadian Drug Policy Coalition, 2024.; Debbaut & Kammersgaard, 2022; Mannoe et al., 2023; Wohlbold & Moore, 2019), reinforcing this within a model specifically purported to lessen criminalization presents a contradiction between the stated principles of decriminalization and the implementation of BC's framework. In Vancouver, VPD have attempted to shift public perception by branding themselves as proponents of progressive drug policy (Godfrey, 2023a) despite a long-documented history of actively undermining harm reduction efforts on the ground including targeted enforcement directed at drug users around safe consumption sites (Collins et al., 2019), practices which are ongoing. Since 2022, several police forces in BC and across Canada (Johal & Magusiak, 2022; Singh Kelsall & Mannoe, 2022) have invested explicitly in public relations materials to advance pro-police messaging. Some have linked this policing strategy locally (Stoltz, 2022) and internationally (Shjarback, 2022) to the consciousness raising generated by Black Lives Matter and "defund the police" social movements, which have sharpened the focus of critique on the role of police in society.

The VPD have used similar public relations tactics to superficially align themselves with the sex work community (Krüsi et al., 2014;

#### Table 2

Potential consequences that the BC Association of Police Chiefs listed as reasons for not supporting a 4.5 g threshold, instead advocating for a decreased threshold amount.

Increase drugs in the mail stream[sic]

increase drugs in the main stream[sie

Impaired driving

Access to youth[sic]

Expansion of clandestine and toxic waste from drug production Potential increase in cannabis exports in exchange for decriminalized drugs

Trying drugs because they are no longer illegal to possess (antidotal[sic]) Increase in public consumption Opening of dispensaries/compassion clubs selling drugs from an illegal source Expanded online illicit (similar to illicit cannabis sales during legalization)

Workplace drug policies and drug testing

BC Mental Health and Addictions (2023)

Martin & Walia, 2019). Through the adoption of Sex Work Enforcement Guidelines, the VPD purport to employ a "trauma-informed" approach to policing sex work, prioritizing the "the safety and well-being of those engaged in [sex work]" over criminalization, including social service referrals (Vancouver Police Department, 2020). Despite the stated aims of the Sex Work Enforcement Guidelines, VPD practices continue to undermine sex workers' safety, including by targeting "demand-side" criminalization, heightening workers' potential for danger, despite calls from the community for the opposite (Crago et al., 2021; Goldenberg et al., 2020).

This superficial alignment disregards the ways in which police have historically undermined drug policy reforms, especially in instances where their discretion is maintained or expanded (Ali et al., 2023). For example, following the introduction of the *Good Samaritan Drug Overdose Act* in 2017, police continued to arrest individuals with drugs on their person at the scene of an overdose, despite the fact that the *Act* provides protection from simple possession charges at overdose events (van der Meulen & Chu, 2022; Xavier et al., 2022).

Policing institutions have effectively positioned themselves as key players in health and social supports for drug use as a means of justifying annual budget increases. In 2024, Vancouver has allocated \$440 million to police services, 20% of the city's total outgoing expenses and an 8% rise from 2023 (City of Vancouver, 2024). Alongside budget increases, the VPD have outlined plans to "support harm reduction and substance use(rs)," working in "partnership" with community service providers to "maximize both individual and community well-being" and advocating for "harm reduction and treatment solutions" (Vancouver Police Department, 2022). This narrative, constructed by the VPD, has ensured that they remain essential actors in health and harm reduction programming and drug policy decisions (Singh Kelsall & Michaud, 2024). By embedding police as central in the decriminalization framework, BCs pilot ensures the established problems and oftentimes arbitrariness of law enforcement discretion remains present both in drug users' lives and state-level drug policy reforms, effectively undoing the stated goals of decriminalization and facilitating the mission creep of policing into healthcare provision.

# Uneven experiences of policing and the decriminalization model in rural and remote communities

The CDSA exemption granted to BC applies province-wide, and experiences of the decriminalization model can vary widely by jurisdiction even within BC (Greer et al., 2022; Stevens et al., 2022). Internal government correspondence and documents demonstrate the ways these differences are especially apparent in rural and remote communities, failing to adequately address the realities of drug users in these parts of the province (MMHA, 2023). For example, the heightened visibility of many rural and remote drug users (e.g., due to the smaller population, more tight-knit communities) meant that some continued to feel targeted by police even with the implementation of decriminalization, often undermining potentially positive outcomes associated with decriminalization. These concerns align with criticisms that BC's model could put rural and remote drug users at risk of continued drug-related criminalization, generating a net widening effect as new, distinct penalties are more frequently levied unevenly against already over-criminalized individuals and communities (Fleury et al., 2023; McAdam et al., 2023), illustrative of adaptive criminalization.

As noted by Ali et al. (2023) and McAdam et al. (2023), the 2.5 g cumulative threshold can incentivize more frequent, smaller purchases for non-urban drug users, placing them at greater risk of police contact. For many living in these areas, it is common to travel long distances in order to procure drugs, making buying in bulk more realistic and economical (Ali et al., 2023; Bardwell et al., 2022). Without the relative anonymity afforded to drug users living in urban areas, many rural and remote drug users will continue to be targeted by police and risk penalization when not adhering to the threshold (Ali et al., 2023; Fisher

& Singh Kelsall, 2023). For example, given that there are often fewer options in terms of from who/where rural and remote drug users may purchase their supply, the police may target specific areas in order to target drug users post-purchase.

Lack of accessible harm reduction and health services in many rural and remote communities, and the mission creep of the police into healthcare, further increases rural and remote drug users' likelihood of interacting with police (Fisher & Singh Kelsall, 2023; Harm Reduction Nurses Association v. BC, 2023). Across BC, regional health governance bodies and some police forces highlighted that while the aim of decriminalization is to manage drug use as a "health" rather than "criminal" issue, there were often very few, or no, harm reduction or health services to actually direct rural and remote communities to (MMHA, 2023). Moreover, police in rural and remote communities expressed concern in their communication with health authorities around differences in opinion in "how to address PWUD or issues related to substance use," suggesting a reluctance to embrace the decriminalization framework (e.g., due to the lack of alternative resources or perceived mechanisms to respond to drug use(rs), ideological differences among individual police officers, etc.) (MMHA, 2023).

Additionally, while many drug users in rural and remote areas have explicitly spoken to the police violence, harassment and profiling they experience (Bardwell et al., 2022), the involvement of police within the framework ensures some police control over narratives related to decriminalization's outcomes. Rural and remote drug users vocalized this concern to health authorities (MMHA, 2023) speaking especially to the ways in which the police have framed the increase of homelessness in many communities as stemming from the implementation of decriminalization (Fleury et al., 2023, MMHA, 2023). Notably, such narratives add fuel to the growing moral panic scapegoating drug users for increasing social and economic precarity (Michaud et al. 2024a), an experience often more acute for drug users living in smaller communities (Bardwell et al., 2022; Godfrey 2023b).

Indigenous organizations and communities have likewise shared concerns since the rollout of decriminalization-that "the B.C. model for decriminalization does not meet the needs or truths of Indigenous drug users" (BCAAFC, 2023). While it is widely documented that Indigenous drug users across BC are systemically subject to targeted, discriminatory and anti-Indigenous policing practices (Fleury et al, 2023; Pan et al., 2013; Pivot Legal Society, 2021a; Routley, 2022), decriminalization's limited reach, restrictions on public use, and the 2.5 gram threshold create the conditions under which Indigenous drug users are likely to continue to face disproportionate harms (BCAAFC, 2023; BCFNJC, 2022).

With respect to the threshold in particular, the BC First Nations Justice Council (BCFNJC), the Union of British Columbia Indian Chiefs, and the BC Association of Aboriginal Friendship Centres (BCAAFC) have all forwarded that the threshold is drastically low, posing particular dangers for rural and remote Indigenous drug users who often have to travel long distances to purchase their supply. The BCAAFC emphasized that the threshold, "perpetuates the historical and contemporary forms of colonial violence exerted on Indigenous peoples" (BCAAFC, 2023). The BCFNJC (2022) echoed this sentiment, stating "decriminalization of 2.5 g appears to be focused on the urban context and has not factored in the ongoing crisis in remote communities" (para. 3).

#### Interrogating linkage to care role through service referrals

The solicitation of and deference to policing institutions by the federal government and provincial health authorities in the development and implementation of the decriminalization framework, shows how processes of mission creep and net widening do not solely occur at the initiative of policing bodies, but also at the direction of other governing institutions (Michaud et al., 2023). Efforts to position police as amenable to exercising 'health' functions and linking people to care through referrals by the decriminalization framework raises several key problems that have come to surface in the context of the rollout.

First, the assumptions embedded within the federal requirements of the decriminalization framework, that police are appropriate sources of information regarding available health services or social supports, are not grounded in the available public health or criminological evidence bases. For example, in another jurisdiction, Wagner et al. (2019) demonstrated that people who received post-overdose support services from police-social worker joint responder teams raised concerns about privacy and informed consent, inopportune timing, the insufficiency of referrals provided, a lack of trust in services recommended by individuals in a position of coercive authority, and failure to account for the structural deficits of existing services, notably, availability and long waits, i.e., "waitlists have become death lists" (Felicella cited in Wyton, 2021, para. 21).

The second key problem in police-involved linkage to care schemes is the extent to which this new referral role could be exploited to initiate contact with individuals. Under the framework police are instructed to not use the cards to initiate contact with people; however, historical patterns and early government reports suggest that is the case, raising further questions regarding the extent that net widening can unfold through mechanisms alleging support and care (Cohen, 1985; MMHA, 2023).

Third stems from the assumption that police will adhere to the requirements and spirit of a decriminalization framework. Despite the existence of needle and syringe distribution programs as a public health initiative for over thirty years, 31% of drug users across B.C. reported having their harm reduction supplies seized in police interactions in the previous three months in a 2022–2023 survey conducted by the BC CDC (2023), despite directives and other efforts prohibiting such conduct. Police non-adherence to the Good Samaritan law - as well as its undermining in practice - continues to characterize peoples' experience of first responders at overdose events (Michaud et al., 2024b). Moreover, although BC's framework in theory prohibits the seizure of decriminalized drugs in below-threshold amounts due to recognized harms and subsequent overdose risks, raw counts of seizures by the VPD suggests below 2.5 g increased following the implementation of the decriminalization policy (Singh Kelsall & Michaud, 2024). All of this underscores the extent that police institutions carry systemic and fiscal conflicts of interest in reducing the criminalization of people who use substances.

### Conclusion

Police budgets have long relied on drug prohibition enforcement as justification for their share of public resources and authority. This commentary argues that the central involvement of police in the development of the framework and its subsequent implementation has resulted in forms of carceral net-widening and mission creep that risk sustaining criminalization and prohibition-related harms, as well as importing or "smuggling" carceral and drug war logics into health spheres (Chiarello, 2023). However, as a growing movement advocates for drug war logics to be abandoned in the face of an ongoing public health emergency, the expansion of police scope of practice and extreme deference to the policy preferences of policing institutions has instead deepened.

The substantial gap between the reputation management strategies employed by policing bodies, and the on-the-ground harms resulting from police practices as experienced by drug users should provide caution to other jurisdictions considering law enforcement involvement in their decriminalization frameworks. This is something drug users in Portugal have long cautioned about in regard to the decriminalization model in place there, which shifted incarceration for possession to administrative penalties and/or coerced drug treatment in many cases, rather than the complete removal of drug use from harmful carceral logics (Levy, 2018). As BC contends with a decriminalization framework in flux, we encourage the removal of police from the governance of drug use, possession, sharing and procurement, rather than further embedding law enforcement and criminalization into public policies that could otherwise be congruent with the advancement of drug user health.

#### CRediT authorship contribution statement

Liam Michaud: Writing – review & editing, Writing – original draft, Validation, Formal analysis, Conceptualization. Jenn McDermid: Writing – review & editing, Writing – original draft, Validation, Formal analysis, Conceptualization. Aaron Bailey: Writing – review & editing, Validation, Conceptualization. Tyson Singh Kelsall: Writing – review & editing, Writing – original draft, Visualization, Validation, Formal analysis, Conceptualization.

#### Declaration of competing interest

There are no conflicts of interest to declare from any of the authors.

#### References

- Alberton, A., & Gorey, K. (2021). Structural violence perpetrated against indigenous peoples in Canadian criminal courts: Meta-analytic evidence of longstanding sentencing inequities. *Critical Social Work*, 22(1), 2–22. https://doi.org/10.22329/ csw.v2211.6896
- Ali, F., Russell, C., Greer, A., Bonn, M., Werb, D., & Rehm, J. (2023). 2.5 g, I could do that before noon": A qualitative study on people who use drugs' perspectives on the impacts of British Columbia's decriminalization of illegal drugs threshold limit. In *Substance Abuse: Treatment, Prevention, and Policy, 18.* https://doi.org/10.1186/ s13011-023-00547-w. Scopus.
- Auditor General of BC. (2024, March 20). B.C.'s toxic drug crisis: Implementation of harm reduction programs. Office of the Auditor General. https://www.oag.bc.ca/pubs /2024/bcs-toxic-drug-crisis-implementation-harm-reduction-programs.
- Bardwell, G., Mansoor, M., Van Zwietering, A., Cleveland, E., Snell, D., & Kerr, T. (2022). The "goldfish bowl": A qualitative study of the effects of heightened surveillance on people who use drugs in a rural and coastal Canadian setting. *Harm Reduction Journal*, 19(1), 136.
- BC Association of Aboriginal Friendship Centres. (2023). Statement on decriminalization of illicit drugs up to 2.5 Grams. Retrieved 1 March 2024 from https://bcaafc. com/2023/02/01/statement-on-decriminalization-of-illicit-drugs-up-to-2-5-grams/.
- BC CDC. (2023). Interactions with law enforcement. Retrieved 18 February 2024 from http://www.bccdc.ca/resource-gallery/Documents/Statistics%20and%20Resea rch/Statistics%20and%20Reports/Overdose/HRCS\_2022\_Police\_Interaction.pdf?re f=readthemaple.com.
- BC Coroners Service. (2023). Unregulated Drug Deaths 2023 Summary. Retrieved 23 February 2024 from: https://app.powerbi.com/view?r=eyJrIjoiY2ZkZTgxODAtM mE5Mi00MzNjLTlkNDYtMjRhNjU4Nzk2NGZmIiwidCl6IjZmZGI1MjAwLTNkM GQtNGE4YS1iMDM2LWQzNjg1ZTM10WFkYyJ9. Accessed October 30, 2023.
- BCFNJC. (2022, May 31). Decriminalization of Illicit Drugs up to 2.5 Grams is a First Step in the Right Direction, Says BCFNJC. Retrieved 1 March 2024 from https://bcfnjc. com/2022/05/31/decriminalization-of-illicit-drugs-up-to-2-5-grams-is-a-first-stepin-the-right-direction-says-bcfnjc/.
- BC Mental Health and Addictions. (2023). Freedom of Information request : MHA-2023-30285. Government of BC. Retrieved 6 March 2024: https://www2.gov.bc.ca/enSe arch/detail?id=7AFDBC16F15F42E289E9F7DDB0F80C40&recorduid=MHA-202 3-30285.
- BC Ministry of Mental Health and Addictions. (2023a). Building a mental health and substance use system of care: data snapshot. Government of BC. https://www2.gov. bc.ca/assets/gov/health/mental-health/building\_a\_mental\_health\_and\_substa nce\_use\_system\_of\_care\_snapshot.pdf.
- Beckett, K., & Murakawa, N. (2012). Mapping the shadow carceral state: Toward an institutionally capacious approach to punishment. *Theoretical Criminology*, 16(2), 221–244.
- Beletsky, L., & Davis, C. S. (2017). Today's fentanyl crisis: Prohibition's Iron Law, revisited. *The International Journal on Drug Policy*, 46, 156–159. https://doi.org/ 10.1016/j.drugpo.2017.05.050
- Boyd, J., & Kerr, T. (2016). Policing 'Vancouver's mental health crisis': A critical discourse analysis. *Critical Social Policy*, 26(4), 418–433. https://www.tandfonline. com/doi/full/10.1080/09581596.2015.1007923?needAccess=true.
- Brayne, S. (2014). Surveillance and system avoidance: Criminal justice contact and institutional attachment. American Sociological Review, 79(3), 367–391.
- Brook, H., & Stringer, R. (2005). Users, using, used: A beginner's guide to deconstructing drugs discourse. International Journal of Drug Policy, 16(5), 316–325. https://doi.org/ 10.1016/j.drugpo.2005.05.002
- Bruinsma, G., & Weisburd, D. (2014). Encyclopedia of criminology and criminal justice. Springer.
- Canadian Association of People who Use Drugs. (2019). Safe Supply Concept Document. Retrieved 18 February 2023 from https://www.capud.ca/capud-resources/safe-s upply-projects.
- Canadian Drug Policy Coalition. (n.d.). To End a Crisis: Vision for BC Drug Policy. Retrieved May 17, 2024, from https://drugpolicy.ca/visionforbcdrugpolicy/.

#### L. Michaud et al.

- Canadian Press, The (2022). B.C.'s drug decriminalization threshold based on police input: Bennett. The Vancouver Sun. https://vancouversun.com/news/local-news/ bcs-drug-decriminalization-threshold-based-on-police-input-bennett.
- Cano, M., Timmons, P., Hooten, M., Sweeney, K., & Oh, S. (2024). A scoping review of law enforcement drug seizures and overdose mortality in the United States. *International Journal of Drug Policy*, 124, Article 104321. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. drugpo.2024.104321
- City of Vancouver (2021). Submission on Thresholds Request for an exemption from the Controlled Drugs and Substances Act (CDSA) pursuant to section 56(1) that would decriminalize personal possession of illicit substances within the City of Vancouver. Retrieved 6 March 2024 from https://vancouver.ca/files/cov/vancouver-propose d-threshold-submission.pdf.
- City of Vancouver. (2024). Vancouver 2024 Draft Budget. Retrieved 1 March 2024 from https://vancouver.ca/files/cov/2024-draft-budget-city-of-vancouver.pdf.
- Chiarello, E. (2023). Trojan horse technologies: Smuggling criminal-legal logics into healthcare practice. *American Sociological Review*, 88(6), 1131–1160.
- Chin, S. (2022). Exemption ≠ Decriminalization. BC Civil Liberties Association. https://bccla.org/2022/07/decriminalization/.
- Cohen, Stanley. (1985). Visions of social control: crime, punishment and classification. Malden, MA: Polity Press.
- Collins, A. B., Boyd, J., Mayer, S., Fowler, A., Kennedy, M. C., Bluthenthal, R. N., Kerr, T., & McNeil, R. (2019). Policing space in the overdose crisis: A rapid ethnographic study of the impact of law enforcement practices on the effectiveness of overdose prevention sites. *International Journal of Drug Policy*, 73, 199–207. https://doi.org/ 10.1016/j.drugpo.2019.08.002
- Crago, A.-L., Bruckert, C., Braschel, M., & Shannon, K. (2021). Sex Workers' access to police assistance in safety emergencies and means of escape from situations of violence and confinement under an "end demand" criminalization model: A five city study in Canada. *Social Sciences*, 10(1). https://doi.org/10.3390/socsci10010013. Article 1.
- Debbaut, S., & Kammersgaard, T. (2022). The "public health" approach to illicit drugs: An eradicative drug discourse in a sanitorial disguise? *Drugs, Habits and Social Policy,* 24(1), 1–13. https://doi.org/10.1108/DHS-09-2022-0030
- Duong, D. (2023). British Columbia trials drug decriminalization. CMAJ, 21(195), E281.
  Fleury, M., McAdam, E., & Singh Kelsall, T. (2023). B.C. ban on public consumption of some drugs would harm the vulnerable. Institute for Research on Public Policy: Policy Options. https://policyoptions.irpp.org/magazines/october-2023/b-c-ban-public-con sumption/.
- Fisher, L. & Singh Kelsall, T. (2023) BC's plan for its CDSA exemption. Georgia Straight. https://www.straight.com/news/commentary-bcs-upcoming-illicit-drug-exemptionis-not-decriminalization.
- Garland, D. (2012). The culture of control: crime and social order in contemporary society. University of Chicago Press.
- Gamage, M. (2024). B.C.'s cops weren't fully prepared for drug decriminalization, document says. Global News. https://globalnews.ca/news/10203848/b-c-cops-unpr epared-drug-decriminalization-document/.
- Godfrey, D. (2023). Vancouver police and playing politics with 'support' for harm reduction. The Bind. https://www.thebind.ca/p/vancouver-police-and-playing-polit ics.
- Godfrey, D. (2023). BC's internal decriminalization reports don't match 'media frenzy'. The Bind. https://www.thebind.ca/p/bcs-internal-decriminalization-reports?utm source=%2Fsearch%2Fmedia%2520frenzy&utm medium=reader2.
- Goldenberg, S., Watt, S., Braschel, M., Hayashi, K., Moreheart, S., & Shannon, K. (2020). Police-related barriers to harm reduction linked to non-fatal overdose amongst sex workers who use drugs: Results of a community-based cohort in Metro Vancouver, Canada. *International Journal of Drug Policy*, 76, Article 102618.
- Gordon, T. (2006). Neoliberalism, racism, and the war on drugs in Canada. Social Justice, 33(103), 59–78.
- Government of Canada. (2023). Exemption from Controlled Drugs and Substances Act: Personal possession of small amounts of certain illegal drugs in British Columbia (January 31, 2023 to January 31, 2026). Retrieved 17 March 2024 from https ://www.canada.ca/en/health-canada/services/health-concerns/controlled-subst ances-precursor-chemicals/policy-regulations/policy-documents/exemption-perso nal-possession-small-amounts-certain-illegal-drugs-british-columbia.html.
- Greer, A., Bonn, M., Shane, C., Stevens, A., Tousenard, N., & Ritter, A. (2022). The details of decriminalization: Designing a non-criminal response to the possession of drugs for personal use. *International Journal of Drug Policy*, 102, Article 103605.
- Gross, J. (2010). The effects of net-widening on minority and indigent drug offenders: A critique of drug courts. U. Md. LJ Race, Religion, Gender & Class, 10, 161.
- Harm Reduction Nurses Association v. BC. (2023). 2023 BCSC 2290. Supreme Court of British Columbia. https://www.bccourts.ca/jdb-txt/sc/23/22/2023BCSC2290.htm.
- Hayashi, K., Singh Kelsall, T., Shane, C., Vancouver Area Network of Drug Users, Cui, Z., Milloy, M.J., DeBeck, Kora &Kerr, T. (2023). Police seizure of drugs without arrest among people who use drugs in Vancouver, Canada, before provincial 'decriminalization' of simple possession: a cohort study. Harm Reduction Journal, 20 (1), 117.
- Johal, R., & Magusiak, S. (2022). Police across Canada are hiring a tech company to justify bigger budgets and belittle social services. PressProgress. https://presspr ogress.ca/police-across-canada-are-hiring-a-tech-company-to-justify-biggerbudgets-and-belittle-social-services/.
- Krüsi, A., Pacey, K., Bird, L., Taylor, C., Chettiar, J., Allan, S., ... Shannon, K. (2014). Criminalisation of clients: reproducing vulnerabilities for violence and poor health among street-based sex workers in Canada—a qualitative study. *BMJ Open*, 4(6), Article e005191.

- Levy, J. (2018). Is decriminalisation enough? Drug user community voices from Portugal [Report]. https://inpud.net/wp-content/uploads/2022/01/Portugal\_decriminalisation\_final\_online-version-RevisedDec2018.pdf.
- Mannoe, M., Aganaba, T., Singh Kelsall, T., Luongo, N., Shane, C., Watson, L., & Withers, A. J. (2023). *Involuntary treatment: Criminalization by another name*. Pivot Legal Society. https://assets.nationbuilder.com/pivotlegal/pages/3690/attachment s/original/1679547073/Involuntary\_Treatment\_-Criminalization\_by\_another\_name \_\_Finalized 2.pdf?1679547073.
- Martin, C.M., & Walia, H. (2019). Red women rising: Indigenous women survivors in Vancouver's Downtown Eastside. Retrieved 1 March 2024 from https://dewc. ca/dewc-news/red-women-rising/.
- McAdam, E., Small, W., Mullins, G., Graham, B., Greer, A., Winder, N., & DeBeck, K. (2023). Decriminalization thresholds for drug possession: A multi-criteria policy analysis framework. *International Journal of Drug Policy*, 119, Article 104126. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.drugpo.2023.104126

MMHA. (2024). FOI Request - MHA-2023-30285. Government of BC. https://www2.gov. bc.ca/enSearch/detail?id=7AFDBC16F15F42E289E9F7DDB0F80C40&recordu id=MHA-2023-30285.

- Michaud, L., van der Meulen, E., & Guta, A. (2023). Therapeutic alignments: examining police and public health/harm reduction partnerships. Policing and. Society, 34(4), 1–15.
- Monaghan, J., & Walby, K. (2012). Making up 'Terror Identities': security intelligence, Canada's integrated threat assessment centre and social movement suppression. *Policing and Society*, 22(2), 133–151.
- Michaud, L., Kolla, G., Rudzinski, K., & Guta, A. (2024a). Mapping a moral panic: News media narratives and medical expertise in public debates on safer supply, diversion, and youth drug use in Canada. *International Journal of Drug Policy*, 127, Article 104423.
- Michaud, L., van der Meulen, E., Chu, S. K. H., & Butler-McPhee, J. (2024b). The law is too grey": Liminal legality and moral injury in encounters with drug law enforcement. Social & Legal Studies, Article 09646639241249074.
- Nadel, M. R., Pesta, G., Blomberg, T., Bales, W. D., & Greenwald, M. (2018). Civil citation: Diversion or net widening? *Journal of Research in Crime and Delinquency*, 55 (2), 278–315.
- Pan, S. W., Christian, C. W. M., Pearce, M. E., Blair, A. H., Jongbloed, K., Zhang, H., & Spittal, P. M. (2013). The Cedar Project: Impacts of policing among young Aboriginal people who use injection and non-injection drugs in British Columbia, Canada. *International Journal of Drug Policy*, 24(5), 449–459.
- Payer, D. E., Young, M. M., Maloney-Hall, B., Mill, C., Leclerc, P., & Buxton, J. (2020). Adulterants, contaminants and cooccurring substances in drugs on the illegal market in canada: an analysis of data from drug seizures, drug checking and urine toxicology. Ottawa, ON: Canadian Centre on Substance Use and Addiction.
- Pivot Legal Society. (2021a). BC's decriminalization plan doesn't go far enough. Retrieved 7 March 2024 https://www.pivotlegal.org/bcs\_decriminalization\_plan\_d oesnt\_go\_far\_enough.
- Pivot Legal Society b. (2021b).
- Roberts, L., & Indermaur, D. (2006). Timely intervention or trapping minnows? The potential for a range of net-widening effects in Australian drug diversion initiatives. *Psychiatry, Psychology and Law, 13*(2), 220–231.
- Routley, D. (2022). Special Committee on Reforming the Police Act: Transforming Policing and Community Safety in British Columbia [Government]. https://www.leg.bc.ca/con tent/CommitteeDocuments/42nd-parliament/3rd-session/rpa/SC-RPA-Report\_42-3\_ 2022-04-28.pdf.
- S.C. 1996, c. 19. (2024, March 13). Controlled Drugs and Substances Act. Government of Canada. https://laws-lois.justice.gc.ca/eng/acts/c-38.8/.
- Seim, J., & DiMario, A. (2023). City of gauze: medicine and the governance of urban poverty. Social Problems, spad041.

Shaw, R. (2023). Province dashes planned dashboard on impact of drug decriminalization. Business in Vancouver. https://www.biv.com/news/economylaw-politics/rob-shaw-province-dashes-planned-dashboard-impact-drug-decrim inalization-8273558.

Shjarback, J. A. (2022). An examination of professional/trade law enforcement publication consumption and sensitivity to the Ferguson effect among US police chiefs. Journal of Police and Criminal Psychology, 37(3), 669–680. https://doi.org/ 10.1007/s11896-022-09517-7

- Singh Kelsall, T. & Michaud, L. (2024, Feb 14). Minor drug seizures by vancouver police increased after 'decriminalization,' Data Indicates. The Maple. https://www.readt hemaple.com/vancouver-police-minor-drug-seizures-increased-after-decriminalizat ion-data-shows/.
- Singh Kelsall, T. & Michaud, L. (2023). Decrim training for BC police highlights big gaps in our drug policy. *Georgia Straight*. https://www.straight.com/city-culture/decri m-training-for-bc-police-highlights-big-gaps-in-our-drug-policy.
- Singh Kelsall, T., & Mannoe, M. (2022). BC can't police its way out of a housing crisis. The Breach. https://breachmedia.ca/b-c-cant-police-its-way-out-of-a-housing-crisis
- Singh Kelsall, T., Seaby Palmour, J., Marck, R., Withers, A. J., Luongo, N., Salem, K., Sutherland, C., Veark, J., Patrick, L., Bailey, A., Boyd, J., Lawrence, Q., Fleury, M., Govorchin, A., Crompton, N., Vance, C., Edwards, B., Swaich, A., Kelsall, A., Mannoe, M.... McDermid, J. (2023). Situating the nonprofit industrial complex. *Social Sciences*, 12(10). https://doi.org/10.3390/socsci12100549. Article 10.
- St. Denis. (2022). The problem with sending police to mental health calls. The Tyee. htt ps://thetyee.ca/News/2022/11/18/Problem-Sending-Police-Mental-Health-Calls/.
- Steacy, L. (2023). Re-funding the police? No plan for Vancouver to hire 100 mental health nurses to pair with cops. CTV News Vancouver. https://bc.ctvnews.ca/re-fu nding-the-police-no-plan-for-vancouver-to-hire-100-mental-health-nurses-to-pair-w ith-cops-1.6267113.

#### L. Michaud et al.

- Stevens, A., Hughes, C. E., Hulme, S., & Cassidy, R. (2022). Depenalization, diversion and decriminalization: A realist review and programme theory of alternatives to criminalization for simple drug possession. *European Journal of Criminology*, 19(1), 29–54.
- Stewart, K. (2023). Decrim : how we decriminalized drugs in British Columbia. Vancouver, Canada: Harbour Publishing.
- Stoltz, D. (2022). Trouble recruiting for police forces on Vancouver Island and across Canada. CHEK News. https://www.cheknews.ca/trouble-recruiting-for-police-force s-on-vancouver-island-and-across-canada-1080612/.
- Toronto Public Health. (2022). Exemption request to health Canada : Submission to Health Canada. Retrieved 7 March 2024 https://www.toronto.ca/wp-content/ uploads/2022/01/943b-TPH-Exemption-Request-Jan-4-2022-FNLAODA.pdf.
- Tyndall, M., & Dodd, Z. (2020). How structural violence, prohibition, and stigma have paralyzed North American responses to opioid overdose. AMA Journal of Ethics, 22 (8), 723–728.
- Vancouver Police Department. (2022). Our commitment to the community. Retrieved 23 February 2024 https://vpd.ca/wp-content/uploads/2022/04/our-commitment-to-th e-community.pdf.
- Vancouver Police Department. (2020). Our community in need. Retrieved 23 February 2024 https://vpd.ca/wp-content/uploads/2021/06/our-community-in-need.pdf.
- van der Meulen, E., & Chu, S. K. H. (2022). The law doesn't protect me": examining the effectiveness of good Samaritan drug overdose legislation. Substance Use & Misuse, 57(9), 1392–1399.

- Wagner, K. D., Harding, R. W., Kelley, R., Labus, B., Verdugo, S. R., Copulsky, E., ... Davidson, P. J. (2019). Post-overdose interventions triggered by calling 911: Centering the perspectives of people who use drugs (PWUDs). *PloS One, 14*(10), Article e0223823.
- Wahbi, R., & Beletsky, L. (2022). Involuntary commitment as "carceral-health service": From healthcare-to-prison pipeline to a public health abolition praxis. *Journal of Law, Medicine & Ethics*, 50(1), 23–30.
- Wohlbold, E., & Moore, D. (2019). Benevolent whiteness in Canadian drug regulation. In K Koram (Ed.), *The War on Drugs and the Global Colour Line* (pp. 23–48). London, UK: Pluto Press.
- Wyton, M. (2021). Drug use treatment services to expand as 'Waitlists have become death lists. *The Tyee*. https://thetyee.ca/News/2021/10/13/Drug-Use-Treatment-Se rvices-Expand/.
- Xavier, J., Greer, A., Pauly, B., Loyal, J., Mamdani, Z., Ackermann, E., ... Buxton, J. A. (2022). There are solutions and I think we're still working in the problem": The limitations of decriminalization under the good Samaritan drug overdose act and lessons from an evaluation in British Columbia, Canada. *International Journal of Drug Policy*, 105, Article 103714.
- Xavier, J. C., McDermid, J., Buxton, J., Henderson, I., Streukens, A., Lamb, J., & Greer, A. (2024). People who use drugs' prioritization of regulation amid decriminalization reforms in British Columbia, Canada: A qualitative study. *International Journal of Drug Policy*, 125, Article 104354. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.drugpo.2024.104354